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Lifeline Purpose

The Lifeline is the monthly newsletter of the St. Paul and Suburban Area Intergroup, Incorporated. It is about, by, and for groups and members of the A.A. Fellowship. Opinions expressed herein are not to be attributed to A.A. as a whole, nor does publication of any article imply endorsement by either A.A. or St. Paul Intergroup. We welcome articles on a Step, Traditions or Concept, in addition to descriptions of personal experience. We also welcome cartoons and drawings expressing the wry side of our A.A. experience.

Please email your article to lifeline@aastapul.org, or send it by regular mail to Lifeline Editor, St. Paul Intergroup, 608 Seventh Street West, St. Paul, MN 55102-3010. Materials or articles mailed to us cannot be returned unless accompanied by a self-addressed stamped envelope, Intergroup reserves the right to edit submissions for clarity, length and content that might violate A.A.’s Traditions, etc.


 

Step Ten

 

 

Continued to take personal inventory and when we were wrong promptly admitted it. 

 

	I had been sober for just over two weeks. It was the Thursday Step meeting at my home group, and the topic was Step Ten. Patrice, a woman who had been sober for many years, shared that Step Ten was one of her favorite Steps because the principle of the Step—personal responsibility for one’s actions—was one that could be put into practice at any time in a person’s journey of sobriety. We don’t need to be sober for a certain number of years, or even to have completed the first nine Steps, in order to be accountable for our thoughts, choices, words and behavior. That can start on the very first day of our sobriety. Hearing that in my 16th continuous day without a drink, I decided to give it a try. When I asked my sponsor about it, he said, “It couldn’t hurt.” 

	At first, I wasn’t very good at this new idea of personal responsibility. I had honed my skills for blaming, shaming, avoiding, evading, denying, rationalizing and justifying into an all-consuming way of life. After all, self-delusion was the centerpiece of my entire lifestyle as an active alcoholic. Even though accountability seemed like a very tedious, unlikely attribute to attain, I gave it a try. 

I started by looking myself in the eyes in the mirror as I brushed my teeth at night. (Both of those things—looking into my eyes and brushing my teeth—were new behaviors after years of poor dental hygiene exacerbated by drinking, blacking out and passing out on a regular basis.) As I looked in the mirror, I tried to think of three things that had happened that day that I could thank God for, and three instances in which I could have done better. 

	It was hard to stop blaming others for making me into a victim, but my extraordinarily patient sponsor helped me, over time, to learn to keep the focus on myself, on my motives, my defects and my harms done to others. It has taken a lot of prayer, a lot of forgiveness of myself and other people, and a lot of surrender to overcome my natural defensiveness, defiance, stubbornness and predisposition toward emotional excesses and extreme behavior. 

	While growth has often been painful, the process has forced me to learn to admit when I’ve been wrong. “Promptly” no longer means “whenever I get around to it,” but now inspires a sense of urgency, of immediacy, of “as soon as possible.” That’s because my daily inventory, just like my entire sense of the fatality of alcoholism and my whole experience of AA, has continued to evolve over time. 

	Today, I simply follow the instructions provided on pages 84 through 88 of the Big Book. I consider the questions on page 86 when I retire at night, and write out a daily gratitude list, which I share with my sponsor on the phone after my morning prayers, along with periodic inquiries to my Higher Power about how I might better do his will. This process helps me identify areas in my life that require correction, improvement, and/or an apology in order to maintain a fit spiritual condition. This daily self-evaluation and accountability is the essence of my spiritual progress. It brings me into ever-increasing reliance on God for knowledge of his will and the power to carry that out. And it requires that I pay daily attention to all 12 of the Steps. 

	The primary benefit of Step Ten is not personal accountability, or improved relations with others, or contented sobriety, or even greater usefulness; those are just wonderful byproducts of right living. The real payoff of continuing to take a personal inventory is God-consciousness, intuition and that vital sixth sense that guides me through all my daily affairs. As the Big Book promises on page 87, “What used to be the hunch or the occasional inspiration gradually becomes a working part of the mind.” The few minutes it takes to continue to monitor the exact nature of my thinking is a miniscule expenditure of effort in exchange for the limitless opportunity to connect with the Spirit of the Universe. 

 

	- Don B., 

	Berlin, Maryland 

 

 

(Copyright © The AA Grapevine, Inc. October 2014. Reprinted with permission)


 

Tradition Ten

Alcoholics Anonymous has no opinion on outside issues; hence the A.A. name ought never be drawn into public controversy. 

 

	The way I see it, Tradition Ten follows logically from Tradition Five. Since our primary purpose as a group is to carry the message of AA to the alcoholic who still suffers, that doesn't leave much room for outside issues. No mention is made of "secondary purposes." Since no one can give what he or she doesn't have, then Tradition Five implies that my sobriety is involved here. So I, as a member of a group, have as my primary purpose to get and stay sober and to carry the message of AA to other alcoholics who still suffer. 

	"What an order; I can't go through with it!" All by itself it could be a full-time job, but most of us have to spend time with family obligations, and with a way to make a living. That leaves little room for outside issues. 

	Another reason to avoid outside issues is that if we get involved in them they could break us apart. Look at the way we can get into heated discussions in our group business meetings. I know one group that argued vehemently for two hours over which brand they should choose for their soda machine. Imagine what it would be like if we decide to give official AA endorsements to political parties, churches, temperance movements, charismatic movements or philosophical movements known only to a special few! Then those who belonged to each group could come to claim a certain superiority over AA members who did not belong to that certain group. If that superiority were not recognized by the others, we could wind up having: "Gnostics Anonymous AA," "Charismatics Anonymous AA," "Born-agains Anonymous AA," "Rational AA," "Scientific AA," "Atheists AA" or "Protestants, Catholics, Jews or Muslims Anonymous AA." Then possible subdivisions of those groups might follow. 

	What would happen to our personal individual sobriety, and our reaching out to others? We could wind up like so many other movements, locked in internal and perpetual conflict. And, having lost our singleness of purpose, we would tear ourselves apart. 

	I have strong convictions about many matters. But they don't belong in AA. I do not bring my own outside issues into AA, nor do I encourage or even tolerate it when other, however innocently, bring their outside issues in. Outside issues will destroy AA if we let them. I got sober in AA, stay sober in AA and want to continue to stay sober in AA. I will do whatever I can to keep AA from being destroyed from either within or without. 

	One member of our cybergroup was using us and other online groups to recruit for his "Twelve-Step church." Someone else wanted us to join his campaign and lend our support to one side or another in a controversy regarding sexual orientation. We refused to cooperate in either. 

We can't afford to get involved in outside issues. I am here to get sober and stay sober. Part of the way to do that is in passing it on. I find AA to be a safe place of tolerance, mutual respect and even good humor. I want to contribute to that, strengthen that. Why? Because it helps me stay sober, and be able to carry our peaceful message to others who are willing to hear it. 

	When someone comes around, I don't care what his "pros" and "cons" are. We are a patient, tolerant and understanding lot. But we are not interested in anything else. We had better not be. Otherwise we won't be around long. 

	- Jim, Adelphia,  Maryland 

 

(Copyright © The AA Grapevine, Inc.  October 2010. Reprinted with permission) 


 

Thoughts from the Board

When I think about my recovery today, the word ‘service’ comes to mind.  Everyday I have the opportunity to be of service. The opportunity brings me closer to my fellows, while increasing my spiritual connection. However, my ego and self centeredness often gets in the way.  It has been recommended to me now, and in the past, to not only say yes when someone asks you to be of service, but also to pray for the awareness of the moment, so that I see and act on service opportunities as they arise. The easier, softer way for me is inaction, but only through action in service will I find my next steps on my spiritual journey.  As I meditate on my short journey thus far in service to the Saint Paul Intergroup, I find that if I keep my mind open, this opportunity is critical to my spiritual growth.  It allows me to focus on something other than myself, shedding the ego, at least for today. 

 

	Service work provides me an opportunity to be reminded that I am not in the ‘center of the universe’ as well as a reminder that I am not alone.  Service work is essential to my continued path of recovery, and when I leave ego aside - is generally a good time! 

 

	Justin D., 


Trustee Sharing

 

Our Trustees and Directors
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Class A Trustees

Seven in total

Non-Alcoholics who bring their professional experience to the General Service Board, as well as an understanding of good business practices. All serve on the General Service Board.

 

These “friends of A.A.” help carry the A.A. message back to their respective professional communities.

 

They can also be helpful in presenting the A.A. message to the public at large in ways that our alcoholic trustees and staff cannot due to our principle of anonymity.
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Class B Regional Trustees

Eight in total

One from each of the 6 regions in the U.S. and 2 in Canada. All serve on the General Service Board, two also serve on the A.A.W.S. Board and two also serve on the A.A. Grapevine Board - each for a total of 2 years.
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Class B General Service Trustees

Four in total

All serve on the General Service Board. Two serve on the A.A. Grapevine Board and two serve on the A.A.W.S. Board as well.

 

General Service Trustees have generally served as non-trustee directors on one of the subsidiary boards prior to being selected to be a General Service Trustee.
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Class B Trustee-At-Large

Two in total

All serve on the General Service Board. One is from Canada and one from the U.S. They generally handle our Internatioal visits with other countries and general service structures.
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Non-Trustee Director

Six in total

They are selected for their AA & professional experience. Three serve on the A.A. Grapevine Board and three serve on the A.A.W.S. Board.
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Employees

Three in total

There are three employees on the boards.

 

The GSO General Manager is the President of A.A.W.S.

 

The Executive Editor of the A.A. Grapevine is the President of the A.A. Grapevine Board

 

The GSO Staff Coordinator is the Secretary for the A.A.W.S. Baord.


 

Delegates Dialogue

What’s a Legacy of Service?

 

I’ve been saying over and over these past two years how fortunate I am to be Delegate. And believe it or not, one of the great perks is that I have had to read and re-read The A.A. Service Manual for all kinds of reasons. Recently I was drawn again to the very beginning of the Service Manual, where Bill W. describes A.A.’s Legacy of Service. Amidst the barrage of Area events – Area Committee Meetings and officer meetings and Assemblies and inventories and the General Service Conference and Delegate’s Reports – I can sometimes lose sight of what all this activity is really about. According to Bill, it’s simple – “carrying the message.” In his words, “this is our principal aim and the main reason for our existence.”

There are some catch phrases and clichés that get thrown around A.A. a lot. One of them shows up repeatedly when we’re discussing items at group consciences, District meetings, and Area Assemblies: “How does this proposal benefit the still suffering alcoholic?” I trust that the person asking genuinely hopes that all of our collective efforts will be focused primarily on carrying the message. But sometimes I think this question is misused as a critique of some of the service structures themselves – our committee work and Area meetings and intergroup offices and regional service events and even the General Service Conference itself. It’s as if these service structures are seen as distractions from our primary purpose, rather than as a variety of methods we use to carry the message. 

Instead of asking whether a particular service would benefit the still suffering alcoholic, Bill asked a different question: “Is this service really needed?” And if the answer is yes, “then maintain it we must, or fail in our mission to those who need and seek A.A.”

Bill was clear and inclusive when he wrote that “an A.A. service is anything whatever that helps us to reach a fellow sufferer.” He goes on to make a long list of what service includes:

Services include meeting places, hospital cooperation, and intergroup offices; they mean pamphlets, books, and good publicity of almost every description. They call for committees, delegates, trustees, and conferences. And, not to be forgotten, they need voluntary money contributions from with the Fellowship.

Carrying the message is a big undertaking and needs to be done at all levels of our Fellowship. It does us no good to hold up one type of A.A. activity as being superior or more important than another. All are necessary to successfully reach as many alcoholics as possible. One-on-one contact with a suffering alcoholic is indeed at the core of A.A.’s principles, but we would fail thousands upon thousands of other alcoholics if we did not organize ourselves as best we could to reach suffering alcoholics on a large scale. Thus, we need all the various service structures and service entities that we have created. They all work together to amplify the A.A. message of hope and broadcast it out to the largest audience possible.

As I travel around the Area, I am surprised to realize how many A.A. members and A.A. groups go about their recovery without taking up their part in our larger-scale efforts to carry the message. While recovery is indeed a one-on-one process, our Fellowship exists to carry the message to as many alcoholics as possible. This requires that we work together across our many groups and Districts and Areas. Rather than critique the various structures without getting involved, I hope more A.A. members and A.A. groups will join in the collective effort to carry the message. There are elections taking place across the Fellowship this fall – at the group, District, Area, and Intergroup levels. It’s a great time to look around for a way to do your part to support A.A.’s Legacy of Service.

 

Curt K.

Area 36 (Southern Minnesota) Delegate 


 

Group and Area News

 

Meeting No More: The Students of Life group ceased meeting in August. They met at Imperial Vape, 227 Snelling Ave N. St. Paul, MN 55104. 

Meeting Moved: The Up in Smoke group moved in August to Imperial Vape 227 Snelling Ave N. St. Paul, MN 55104. The group host a Close, Mixed, Big Book meeting, which caters to Young People. 

New Meeting: The Recovery In Progress “RIP” group started hosting Friday 8:00PM meetings in August at St. Francis Cabrini Church, 151 Franklin Ave SE, Minneapolis, MN 55414. The meeting is a Closed, Mixed, 12 & 12 catering to Young People. 

Please Let us know about any meeting changes, new meetings, or any meetings that are no longer.  Please email: lifeline@aastpaul.org 


Upcoming Events
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Tuesday, November 20th

7:30 PM

At the Representatives Meeting

 

St. Stanislaus Church

398 W.Superior St.

St. Paul, MN 55102

 

OPEN POSITIONS

Alternate Chaiperson

(3-year commitment - become Chair)

(Sobriety Required - 3 Years)

 

Alternate Treasurer

(2-year commitment - become Treasurer)

(Sobriety Required - 3 Years)

 

Secretary

(1-year commitment)

(Sobriety Required - 3 Years)

 

Two Members-At-Large

(2-year commitment)

(Sobriety Required - 2 Years)

 

Resumes of interested members accepted

at the Intergroup Office. Or call the 

office: 651.227.5502
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St. Paul Intergroup

ANNUAL GRATITUDE NIGHT

 

Saturday, November 17, 2018

7:00 PM

 

Lutheran Church of the Redeemer

285 North Dale St.

St. Paul, MN 55103

 

Main Speaker: Terry C.

Uptown Wed PM Group
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HOOTS

 

Another Month, another phone system change.  Yet again, we’ve made some changes in our phone transfer process, and yet again our Night Owls are acing it.  Thanks to all for that, and we will try to keep things stable for a while.

A reminder here for you all:  when your group assigns a new Night Owl coordinator, please let us know who that new person is so that we can contact them with reminders when your group’s shift is coming up.

TWO Open shifts at this time:


	Third Wednesday 5:30pm to 10pm



	Fourth Tuesday 10pm - 6am



	 





WANTED: One New Night Owl Committee volunteer

 

The Night Owl Committee members take turns carrying the back-up Phone) for one week at a time.  We help out if a volunteer has a problem and we also make the reminder calls.

 

Requirements: 	


	1 year sobriety



	Answer the back-up phone during your rotation



	Experience with Night Owl



	2 yr commitment



	 





Thank you!

Frank N.

Night Owl Committee Coordinator

 

Night Owl Tidbit:  Do you have an interesting Night Owl  story you want to share?  Send an e-mail to nightowl@aastpaul.org.


 

VOLUNTEERS
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	Adam P.


	 Anne B.





	Barb M.


	 Blia V.





	Chrish H.


	 Chuck L.





	Cody D.


	 Desiree C.





	Elizabeth B.


	 Frank D.





	George M.


	 Harry J.





	Jamie E.


	 Jimmy D.





	Jodie T.


	 Marc B.





	Marc S.


	 Maxwell B.





	Michael C.


	 Patrick C.





	Steve R.


	 Steven W-W.





	Suzanne B.


	







 

Contributing Groups

 




	11 W. Bernard Group





	Anoka Day by Day





	Basic Text





	Burnsville-Primary Purpose





	Dakota Alano SAT 9 AM ABST





	Dakota Alano THUR 11:45 AM





	Dakota Alano WED 8 PM





	Dakota Alano WED AM Roosters





	Day by Day Women's Group





	Eagan Burnsville Savage - Sat Speaker





	Fairview Riverside Group





	Forest Lake Alano





	Gloria Dei AA





	Gratitude in Action





	Happy





	 Joyous and Free - Mahtomedi





	Highland Park Groups





	Maria Drunk Squad





	Meeting of the Waters





	New Brighton BB





	North Dale Group





	Pocketing Our Pride - Mpls





	Risge Runners III Sun 8:30 AM





	Rosemount Groups





	Safe Haven for Women Group





	Satruday Morning Treats





	Ship Of Fools Group





	Shivering Denizens





	Shoreview 12x12





	St. Peters Fellowship AA Grp





	Steps To Freedom





	There's a Better Way





	Third Edition Group





	Third Tradition Northfield





	Uptown Club





	White Bear SAT AM Women's Grp





	white Bear Wed AM Women's





	Woodbury Serenity Sisiters







 

CONTRIBUTIONS

 




	No. Group Contributions:


	 39





	Total Group Contributions:


	 $4,430.00





	Number of Faithful Fivers:


	 14





	Total from Faithful Fivers:


	 $305.00







OFFICE STATISTICS

 




	Meeting Info:


	 99





	Inventory/Hours/Location:


	 36





	12th Step Calls:


	 1





	Temporary Sponsor:


	24





	Speaker Request:


	 34





	Staff & Other Calls:


	 140





	Total Calls:


	 334





	Average Calls/Day:


	 14.5





	TOTAL VISITORS:


	 256







Minutes from

Representative Meeting

 


	Opened with the Serenity Prayer, introductions, and read the Primary Purpose of Intergroup.



	Last month minutes reviewed, motioned by Mark J and seconded by Paul C, motion approved.



	Treasurer’s Report, C.J. M – Intergroup’s Quickbooks are NOT in order –Intergroup is hiring a 3rd party consultant to assist with the issue. Please plan on staying later for a thorough Treasure’s Report presented by CJ at next month’s Rep meeting. The Finance Committee will be meeting next month to discuss our budget.



	Office Report, Dennis B – New Grapevine: Military Edition is available at the Office. Sobriety Birthday cards are successful and the Office is planning on creating more designs. The Office will be selling “Meeting-In-A-Pocket” – a pocket sized book that holds the 12 Steps, Serenity Prayer, and more. Please email lifeline@aastpaul.org for further information.



	Night Owl Report, Frank N – One New Night Owl Committee Volunteer Position open (duties/requirements are listed on the report). Two Open Night Owl Phone Shifts available: 1st Monday 10pm-6am and 2nd Sunday 2pm-7pm. Starting August 31st, Comcast will be deactivating the call forwarding services we use for Night Owl. Frank, Dennis, and the Night Owl Committee are researching alternative and will keep volunteers updated. Please contact Frank N at NightOwl@aastpaul.org or leave a message at the Intergroup Office.



	Website Report, Sergey – Website committee encourages groups who have speakers to email webservant@aastpaul.org with the speaker’s name and what meeting they will be speaking at in advance and the Webservants can post that info to the website. Contact Jonathan & Sergey at webservant@aastpaul.org.



	Outreach Program, Carolyn M – 1 MIA meeting: Downtown AA on Saturday @ 12PM Please contact Carolyn M at outreach@aastpaul.org.



	Update from the Board - Night Owl Committee member needed! Frank and Dennis are urgently finding an alternative for Night Owl’s call forwarding service. Within the next month the following committees will be meeting -- Finance Committee to discuss the budget and Quickbooks, Building Committee will discuss our rental office options because our building lease is up in May, and Personal Committee will do reviews for Intergroup’s employees.



	Liaison Reports: District 8: Mike C – Committee Chairs are open and the district needs volunteers for DUI, Accessibility, and Grapevine. District 15: Washington County Jail Orientation on Monday, Sept 10 – please contact Joe 651-429-1440. District 19: Dan R – N/A



	Intergroup Events:

  
  	Upcoming: St. Paul Intergroup – Ice Cream Social and Long Timers Recognition on Saturday, September 22nd from 1PM – 3:30 PM

  

  



	Old Business: N/A



	New Business: N/A



	Group AA Announcements:

  
  	Founders Day: Looking for Home Groups to host suites. $350 for the entire weekend.

  

  	Recovery Fest is on Sept 22nd (after Ice Cream Social) from 4pm-8pm. Event is FREE! Krista will be the speaker, live bands, tacos, and a bounce house. All are welcome.

  

  	12th Step Opportunity: Women’s Treatment Center: 1394 Jackson St. St Paul MN 55117 Available times MWFSS 6:30-7:30PM

  

  	OMD Potluck, Sobriety Recognition, & Speaker meeting - 1st Friday @7:00 pm at 550 W 7th St., Saint Paul. Speaker: TBD

  

  	Maplewood Alano Potluck, Sobriety Recognition, & Speaker meeting - 3rd Saturday @6:30 pm at 1955 Prosperity Road.

  

  	Main Idea Sobriety Recognition: 2nd Friday: 7:30:9:00 pm located @ 499 Wacouta Street, St Paul.

  

  



	Suggestions for next month’s agenda: Finance Report by C.J. M.



	Grapevine Report, Rachael P.; Volunteer for September, Vance O.



	Concept review, Dennis B.; Volunteer for Concept for Concept VI, Carl O.



	Mock Rep Report, Julie K.; Volunteer for September, Tom S.



	Closed with the Responsibility Statement Attendance:





 

ATTENDANCE:




	District 8





	District 15





	Basic Text - St. Paul





	Defogged Mens Group





	Fireside Women's





	Hole in the Donut





	Lakeview AA





	Maplewood





	Main Idea





	Maplewood Alano





	One More was Added to the Fellowship





	Outright Mental Defectives





	Pocketing Our Pride





	Roll of Nickles





	Rule 62 Step & Tradition





	Third Edition





	Uptown





	West End





	Women's Basic Text






 


Intergroup Board

MEMBERS

 




	Chairperson


	 Lesli D.





	Alternate Chairperson


	 Rob C.





	Secretary


	 Carolyn M.





	Treasurer


	 CJ M.





	Alternate Treasurer


	 Madeline S.





	Member-At-Large 2018


	 Tom S.





	Member-At-Large 2018


	 Erick M.





	Member-At-Large 2019


	 Guillermo O.





	Member-At-Large 2019


	 Brian L.





	Board Advisor


	 Jenni S.





	Office Manager


	 Dennis B.







BILLS PEN
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Reprints of Bill Wilson’s writings or talks.

Copyright © A.A.W.S. Inc. - Reprinted with permission.

Transcript of talk given by Bill W. 

Conference Talk - 1966

With you I join in gratitude for what we have seen, heard and felt in this marvelous hour. As Lois spoke her lines touching upon the old days, I am sure you apprehended some things she did not say. She stayed in a cave until the darkness was complete and did not lose her faith. Thus she symbolizes so many of our partners sitting here. And she has kept faith ever since in many respects as I have never been able to do. So Lois,, I express to you the thanks of the whole movement and yours truly.

As Lois evoked images of old times and the atmosphere of those early Groups, I got a fresh reminder of how intensely we then tried to practice the principles that would save our lives and subdue our obstinate personalities.

In the very early times this was not so much virtue as necessity. We knew that we had been and might soon again be victims of one of the most hopeless compulsions that mankind knows. The stakes were survival, the stakes were new lives that we had just tasted. Could we go on?

In those days things were very simple so we attended very closely to this business of staying sober and doing what it took to stay sober.

We were surrounded by suicides and failures. So we shared the bread and our love and our companionship to an extraordinary degree, considering our state of development. After three years went most had come, looked and gone away, but there was a hard core who felt and behaved as I have described. There were no complications; survive we must; enlarge upon the joys and gifts we had received, we must. Then we found that we were doing these things because they were right, because we ought to do them. Many had found our simple principles a new way of life.

So far so good, but we only numbered 40 and the number of alcoholics in the world were 20 million and in the U.S. and Canada 6 millions. What was our obligation to them? This meant a new great step in responsibility and as we began to shoulder that responsibility we came into harsh contact with those elements in our former lives that had sucked us under.

Lois mentioned books as a source of inspiration. Surely that has been the record of our book. Strangely enough, that volume of inspiration was created by a group of people who pretty much reverted to the cult of personality, because the book brought up questions of money. It brought up questions of prestige.

FORTY DRUNKS AND A BOOK

Look at in one way, the book project was an unseemly brawl from one end to the other. And from where we were then and from many rational points of view it was a piece of lunacy. Who would expect 40 drunks to produce a book about ourselves and our experiences? Who would expect that we would somehow publish it ourselves and keep it for the benefit of the movement? These were not rational expectations and for that reason 90 percent of us by and large were against the project. We said, “Lets keep it simple.”

The a hard core of what I shall call a personality cult, more or less headed up by me, got very insistent that we have this book. People said how are you going to do it and who is going to write it? so a couple of chapters were drafted. Then it was suggested that only foolish authors tried to publish themselves so the book had better be taken to a publisher.

And the cult of personality said, “Why give it to a publisher and have them control our literature? Shouldn’t this movement control its own literature?”

The we had to get into the money angle. Some of us who had real experience at promotion learned that this book could be printed  for one tenth of its retail price. It would cost 35¢ a volume and we figured on selling it for $3.50. We went to some of our fellows and said here are a couple of chapters and this is the profit margin. We even made up sort of a Wall Street perspective not the kind put out by the better houses! We showed what you could make on 10,000 just for starters. Then what you could make on 100,000. I had a friend helping me, en even greater promoter, and he insisted on half a million.

I’m afraid those we solicited were not very enthusiastic. They rightly said, “Why do you think we would buy stock in a book that isn’t yet written?

It was a good question, and something had to be done.

About that time, our Trustee arrangement had been set up, including a friend of Mr. Rockefeller’s, so we thought is we went to Readers digest and told them of the great chain reaction that was now beginning, one of the greatest movement of all times (40 members!), and for respectability sake we rang in Mr. Rockefeller’s name, the Digest might print us a piece of advertising not only the society but also the new book, price $3.50.

Hitting 12 million readers this would produce volume on the book by carloads. Well, that began to fetch the money, even from those who were frugal, and little by little it began to dribble in and we actually peddled shares in the book not yet written--$25 a share, paid for at $5 per month.

Those collections kept my promoter friend and me and that wonderful gal that helped us, Ruthie Hock, first secretary in our office, in groceries. We also borrowed some money from old Charlie Towns, all on the credit of the Readers Digest and John D. Rockefeller.

Finally the book was done, but not without great travail. One chapter at a time was put together. And over in the parlor on Clinton Street those chapters were taken apart and put together again and again. On one side we had the conservatives who wished to produce an almost theological book, and on the other my promoter friend and Jimmy B. were saying, “The hell with the God business, spring it on them after they arrive, give them a psychological book.”

QUITE A HOT SPOT

This was quite a hot spot to be in.

I remember getting as far as up to Chapter 5. We had some preliminary chapters and I finally got to the point where it had to be said how this thing worked. So the idea occurred of taking the six principles that we had and busting them into smaller pieces so that the distant reader drunk couldn’t wiggle out in between. And when they were numbered the Steps came to Twelve and I thought I had done “a good work.”

Just then in came a couple of recent customers. They took one look at the Twelve Steps, well larded with God, and said this will never do. So then ensued a prodigious row over the Twelve Steps, and I had ulcers of the stomach, and the contributions on the stock went down. But they could always be revived by the vision of the Digest and carloads of books.

Finally we got down to the last five hundred bucks, and that was just enough to pay the printer down payment of 10¢ a book on 5,000 books.

The great day was here. The book was in the press , the prepublication copy had gone and we go up to the Readers Digest and we call on one of the editors we had earlier seen, who had promised us apiece. And we gaily said, “Well, Mr. Payne, we are ready to shoot.”

His memory being a little dim, he said, “Shoot what? Oh, yes, I remember about the Society of Alcoholics Anonymous, and that book. You know we actually canvassed this quite carefully in our editorial meeting, and we came to the conclusion that this subject was too controversial. I forgot to tell you.”

Well, the stockholders were sucked in ; the book was broke; everybody said we told you so; Lois and I got evicted from our house (the bank that owned it had become tired) and things were in an awful fix.

Now you see, personalities ran ahead of principles lots of times in all this. So, why then, did the project pan out at the end? It panned out because as nutty and self-seeking as some of us were, and this includes yours truly (I was out of groceries, you know, too), the great under-current of principle was still there. This message had to be carried, and this book could be a prime agent of its carriage.

So the grace of God plus the enormous suffering we knew to be going on within gunshot around us, easily overwhelmed the cult of personality.

We all know that publication of that volume marked a vast turning point in our affairs. Before, we were preoccupied with our small Group, and ourselves. These motivations prevented our relapse into the old days of dog eat dog, and the competition for money. We wound up with no money but we wound up with a message carrier.

At each major turning point in our affairs, when radical decisions had to be taken--not so much changing our fundamentals, but enlarging them and increasing chances of others to survive and walk through that ever-widening gateway into a new life– at every single turning point we have gone through the same paroxysm and it never hurt us one bit!

I say, on the basis of this experience, no longer should we fear each other. I remember a line from the Big Book. I think it says that fear is the evil, corroding thread that ran through our lives. It is but a step from fear to prudence, from fear to one of the greatest virtues that men know. Prudence is rational concern without worry, and t me that is the meaning of that slogan , “Principles before Personalities.” Development and adoption of our Traditions (not founded on our good behavior, but upon bad behavior) teach us this same lesson. There wasn’t any wide acceptance of the Traditions at first. The only justification for printing them was a few of us at G.S.O. knew of the terrible strife in those days among the groups. Valiant were being made to maintain unity, and all this vast experience poured across our G.S.O. desks. So the Traditions were a teaching by those of us who behaved badly, and that was most of us sometimes.

The Traditions were hard learning, based upon what not to do. From there we could proceed on what to do.

The same fears arose when this Conference was suggested – the risks were too great, the cult of personality with the professional politicians would take over.

Nothing of the sort happened. We have these guys and gals; sometimes I join myself, But we cannot withstand the tide of truth and dedication. Not a virtue of our own, but a gift of God, which suffuses this society from one end to another.

So as we move into the years ahead, let us not be fearful. Let’s not in fear of ultra-conservatism put absurd constructions on things. Right now we are going through a constant and very healthy debate on the subject of attraction versus promotion. If you wish, we can have promotion spelled “press agentry,” “sound tracks,” and all that. Or attraction can simply mean sitting still and waiting for people to come.

There are very few absolutes in the A.A. program. We shoot for absolute sobriety, absolute anonymity at the public level, and absolute right of a member to be a member if he says so. But the rest are open to interpretation. So let us not put an interpretation on this valued slogan, “Principles before Personalities,” that would make us for one moment suppose that personality is always to be eliminated, that the more we resemble meek ciphers the greater the virtue, the greater the comfort, the greater the stability.

I don’t think so. Because, you see, really from the beginning to end all of our relationships, all of the fruitful ones, are very personal business. And you are entitled to use all your powers of example and persuasion with a prospect. You cannot do less – it is a highly personal business.

You are not here because you are the acme of meekness. You are individuals and each of you has a personality.

But the difference between these personalities here and so many in the world around us is this: we are operating in a frame of principles truthful enough under God grace to cause us to survive, to live, to love, and to grow. So we must leave room for something called leadership. Let us never be hasty to say when somebody is loudly in the minority that he is necessarily wrong, because he belongs to the cult of personality. Let us not say, we must not try to persuade each other.

After all, this is the way of democracy. This is the way really of the Group conscience, the way of trusted servants. It means the exercise of such gifts as each has. This sort of exercise of personality within the framework of the principles is the very essence of our life and of our growth. This we know from 30 years of experience. So let us trust our trusted servants, and let us trust each other.
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